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APPROVED 
TOWN OF APEX 

TOWN COUNCIL WORK SESSION   
THURSDAY, DECEMBER 14, 2023 

3:30 P.M.  

The Apex Town Council met for a work session on Thursday, December 14, 2023 at 3:30 p.m. 
at the Apex Town Hall located at 73 Hunter Street in Apex North Carolina. 

This meeting was open to the public.  Members of the public were able to attend this 
meeting in-person or watch online via the livestream on the Town’s YouTube Channel:  

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pIHF6B21ZmI 

Elected Body  
Mayor Jacques K. Gilbert (presiding)  
Mayor Pro-Tempore Ed Gray  
Councilmember Brett Gantt  
Councilmember Terry Mahaffey 
Councilmember Arno Zegerman  
Absent: Councilmember Audra Killingsworth   

 
Town Staff  
Interim Town Manager Shawn Purvis  
Assistant Town Manager Demetria John  
Assistant Town Manager Marty Stone 
Town Attorney Laurie Hohe 
Town Clerk Allen Coleman  
Planning Director Dianne Khin 
Public Works Director John Mullis  

All other staff members will be identified appropriately below. 

[COMMENCMENT] 
 

 Mayor Gilbert called the Work Session to order, and led in a recitation of the Pledge 
of Allegiance. 

 
[AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 – TEMPORARY SIGN ORDINANCE DISCUSSION] 
 Director Khin gave an update on discussion of Temporary Sign Ordinance within the 
Town.  
 
 
 
 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pIHF6B21ZmI
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 Councilmember Mahaffey said what he gathered from the discussion were some of 
the items mentioned the town cannot do, such as regulate state rights-of-way and that’s 
going to stay the way it is. He said what’s being proposed would bring the town in line with 
what’s similar to the Town of Cary’s rules.  
 Director Khin said yes.  
 Councilmember Gantt asked where would you place a sign if a HOA is announcing 
an annual meeting indoors somewhere on a town road.  
 Director Khin said they would place it on private property on the HOA land. She said 
if a private citizen agrees that a sign can be placed in their yard that would be allowed.  
 Councilmember Zegerman asked about the use of enforcements regarding the non-
commercial signs on the towns right-of-way. 
 Director Khin said knows there is a long history of allowing the nonprofits to have 
their non-commercial signs in the towns right-of-way. She said an alternative would be to 
associate them with a temporary use permit in order for them to legally be defensible on the 
right-of-way. 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked if it also includes advertising for Easter, Church, 
Mass, signs along the streets. 
 Town Attorney Hohe said she needed to clarify the temporary use permit that is 
being proposed would be to allow a sign associated with a temporary use permit not require 
a temporary use permit. She said an important distinction to know is a special event that is 
approved as part of that approval that would be assigned allowance.  
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray said all of our festivals go through our application process. 
 Director Khin said they would be exempt.  
 Ms. Bunce said they would be if the town was hosting. 
 Director Khin said the town has a special event policy but it’s not a temporary use 
permit. 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked if someone wants to advertise a Christmas Eve 
Services, and it’s not a special event that goes to the town they will never have to ask for an 
event permit and no permit would be granted. He said it’s the same as saying no signs 
allowed.   
 Ms. Bunce said they could advertise on private property.  
 Councilmember Mahaffey said it’s hard because most people want to put signs on 
non-town roads.  
 Councilmember Gantt asked about the mattress sell from Apex High School band on 
the Peakway in the right-of-way, which he said would not be allowed be allowed.  
 Councilmember Mahaffey said the place where people would want to put signs on 
town roads would be on the Peakway. 
 Councilmember Gantt said that’s why the impact’s lower, because the town has 
major state roads.   
 Mayor Gilbert asked about getting complaints.  
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 Director Khin said she gets complaints all the time. She said she would like to update 
the rules and get it done this winter so that the rules can be in place to communicate with 
everyone effectively.  
 Councilmember Mahaffey said this is the time to make the change.  
 Councilmember Zegerman asked what does the sign enforcements look like.  
 Director Khin said there are two types of enforcements. She said one is in reaction to 
a complaint. She said if the sign is not compliant, those signs are picked up. She said 
quarterly they do sign sweeps which takes multiple days and they pick up hundreds of signs.  
 Councilmember Zegerman said does anyone take it back to the source.  
 Director Khin said she does not have the staff to do that currently and not sure if 
that’s an allowed type of enforcement.  
 Assistant Town Manager Stone said they would have to prove who put the signs out.  
 Director Khin said it’s essentially litter.  
 Councilmember Zegerman said if there is no enforcement of the signs then one 
could be written.  
 Councilmember Mahaffey said the enforcement would be at a cost.  
 Councilmember Mahaffey asked how would the signs work at intersections that 
cross state road and a town road.  
 Director Khin said the roads overlap and that’s where the signs are mostly put.  
 Councilmember Gantt asked about the sight triangle. 
 Director Khin said the sign can not be taller than 30 inches and that’s being written 
into the ordinance, that way it won’t block the sight triangle. She said NCDOT allows them to 
be up to 42 inches but the town never pulls them out of the rights-of-way.  
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray asked about mileage the town is covering.  
 Councilmember Gantt said the blue on the map, which are neighborhoods.  
 Director Khin said it’s a lot of miles but it’s inside the neighborhoods.  
 Councilmember Zegerman said a lot of HOA has rules against signs in them.  
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray said he wants to figure out the scope.  
 Councilmember Mahaffey said it comes down to what is possible and said the deal 
with Cary is nice.  
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray said we need a purpose statement for it, so the town can 
explain that it is for safety and that’s why it needs to be regulated. 
 Councilmember Gantt asked the question about temporary signs in town right of 
ways which still remains.  
 Director Khin said the proposal is not to allow the non-commercial signs in the towns-
right-of way, which are currently allowed, except next to Town Campus and parks. She said 
this would make us more consistent with Cary. She said it’s the easiest to enforce and it’s 
legally defensible.  
 Mayor Gilbert asked Council to take a vote to see if Council was in consensus with 
the proposal from Staff.  
 
 VOTE: UNANIMOUS (4-0), with Councilmember Killingsworth absent.  
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CLERK’s NOTE:  This vote was informal and does not automatically implement the 
recommendations.  The recommended changes will come before Council in the form of 
a Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) amendment.   
 Councilmember Gantt said he wanted to acknowledge the planning staff on the 
Grant for the Safe Routes to Schools.  
    
  
[AGENDA ITEM NO 2 – SOLID WASTE DIVIDION UPDATES] 
 Director Mullis gave an overview of the yard waste program and the impacts it having 
in the Town.  
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 Councilmember Mahaffey asked how does Zebulon gets rid of grass if they don’t have 
collectors and they don’t have vacuum trucks.  
 Director Mullis said they are processing it at the composting yard and they get it hot 
enough to mix.   
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray asked how does pine needles work since we basically have 
three fall seasons for those. 
 Director Mullis said they accept them currently. He said the pine needle problem is 
related to dirt.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
[SLIDE-14] 

 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked how big is the towns recycling container.  
 Director Mullis said 95 gallons, and GFL has a 65-gallon recycling and 65-gallon trash.  
[SLIDE-15] 
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 Assistant Town Manager Purvis said he wants to make one thing clear. He said we are 
in compliance with our permits and we have National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System 
(NPDES) permit that allows us to do exactly what we are doing. He said we just got our permit 
renewed last year. He said it says material is only to be placed out 48 hours to pick up and 
shouldn’t be out all week.  
 Councilmember Gantt asked is the problem that the storm drain gets clogged and the 
water is sitting on the road for longer and puddling up.  
 Stormwater Field Supervisor Misciango said when you have the organic materials 
flowing into the storm drains and causes a havoc in our water. He said it’s more the grass than 
the leaves.  
 Councilmember Zegerman said it also ends up in the retention ponds that now need 
to be drained more frequently.  
 Mr. Misciango said there are neighborhoods that discharge directly to streams and 
creeks. He said the they do have a federally mandated permit called a phase two permit. He 
said it’s a program called solicit detection elimination that mandates that the town enforce 
impacts where it’s intentional or accidental to the storm water system. He said if anyone takes 
yard waste, whether its grass clippings or wooden trees, and dump it in a storm drain, the 
town can enforce it by making sure the resident removes it and educate them on the rules.   
[SLIDE-18] 
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 Councilmember Gantt asked about the needs and requirements of single-family homes 
and apartments. 
 Director Mullis said the standard is if the municipality provides a trash can and recycling 
can, they would also have a yard waste can.  
 Councilmember Gantt said with City of Raleigh and Town of Holly Springs they have 
some bigger apartments that have big properties, would they request more cans.  
 Director Mullis said both municipalities went bi-weekly to collect. He said the 
recommendation also is to get another trash can and that’s what most people would do.  
 Assistant Town Manager Stone said we do not collect commercial trash.  
 Director Mullis said that is correct, he said we do not offer that service.  
 Councilmember Gantt asked if townhomes and apartments have dumpsters and yard 
wastes.  
 Assistant Town Manager Stone said townhomes do, but apartments do not. He said 
they handle that pickup.  
 Mayor Gilbert asked how hard is it for broom trucks to get around vehicles.  
 Director Mullis said the on-street parking is challenging.  
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 Councilmember Mahaffey said this should make people angry. He said the Apex 
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taxpayers are essentially subsidizing commercial and contractors not only for the labor but for 
the cleanup.  
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 Councilmember Zegerman asked if we can chase the service and call the resident.  
 Director Mullis said the Town of Cary and City of Raleigh has a requirement of a 4-
foot length tree. He said Council can decide to implement that if they want. He said he thinks 
the best way to handle this would be to offer it as a service, rather it is charged or not. 
 Councilmember Zegerman said we can write in our town ordinances starting with 
commercial and enforce proper enforcement. 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked who would pick up the containers.  
 Director Mullis said if you change your model you have to change equipment. He 
said GFL would be glad to bid it, but he doesn’t think they would have the bandwidth. 
 Councilmember Mahaffey asked if there was a way to reduce costs for a majority of 
residents. He said lots are getting smaller and there are less waste. He said newer residents 
are subsidizing older, larger lots. 
 Director Mullis said other places offer free drop up to disposal, and an option for 
curbside collecting. He said there’s also a task in managing the perception, and offering the 
residents a convenience center, or paying the town a fee to pick up excess. He said it would 
be normalized by volume. 
 Councilmember Gantt said that seems like the service would be more for smaller 
lots, and there may too much for a bin for larger lots. 
 Director Mullis said they could get a second bin. He said the fee is the same for that 
cart.  
 Councilmember Mahaffey asked he was mostly wondering about how the base fee 
could be lowered. He asked about the cost recovery. 
 Director Mullis said he would estimate about 60% cost recovery, before factoring in 
the cost of equipment. 
 [SLIDE-27] 
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Assistant Town Manager Stone said in the town’s ordinance, it allows facilities who offer 
yard waste dumping the ability to purchase water from the town at an in-town rate without 
having to be annexed. He said there was an amended agreement in 2021 that changed it to 
50 trucks per month. He said in the future they would eventually need to pay to remove yard 
waste as the town grows and space at that center is limited. 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked if that might would change based on collection 
method.  
 Councilmember Mahaffey said the method matters, because people may have more 
than others, or they could encourage reusing yard waste. 
 Director Mullis said Holly Springs gives tags for excess yard waste, and about 30% of 
the time instead of scheduling a time and fee for it to be picked up, the resident does not 
reschedule and gets rid of it themselves. 
 Councilmember Zegerman said the grass would be put in containers rather than on 
the curb, and people may throw it out as regular trash. 
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 Councilmember Zegerman asked about the agreement with RXR. 
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 Assistant Town Manager Stone said they are looking at getting things permitted, 
and there may be something they could do to remove the waste at a cost. 
[SLIDE-31] 

 
 Councilmember Mahaffey asked if there was the possibility of an agreement with 
Cary or Holly Springs. 
 Director Mullis said that is something to look at in the future. 
[SLIDE-32] 

 
 Mayor Pro Tempore Gray asked if contractor-based pickup is what all the other areas 
are using. 
 Director Mullis said in most places, contractors take it with them after doing work. He 
said the ordinances in other places make that compulsory. 
 Mayor Pro Tempore Gray said this would be a good data point to make changes, 
and to help save in costs. He said he thinks these agreements need to be looked at again, 
since the town has modernized and grown now. He said it would take baby steps, and 
unlearning a town’s behaviors. 
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 Councilmember Zegerman said he would like to see an ordinance change ensuring 
contractors follow the yard waste rules. He said he would like to continue looking at other 
locations and researching the issue. He asked Director Mullis to lay out all of the options and 
show them a full proposal. 
 Mayor Gilbert asked what the timeline looked like. 
 Councilmember Zegerman said he would like to do it by about mid-year. 
 Director Mullis said they would like to have ordinances in place before growing 
season, so things are not put out yet. He said he also wants to determine how there can be an 
enforcement mechanism.  
 Councilmember Zegerman said he would like to look at a program where the town 
offers free or low-cost mulch to residents that is recycled from yard waste such as limbs.  
 Councilmember Gantt said he would be ready to proceed with containers as soon as 
tomorrow. 
 Councilmember Zegerman said he thinks they need to understand the economics of 
it better first. 
 Director Mullis said he is happy to provide them with a list of options to choose from. 
 Councilmember Gantt said to him it seems like long-term it would be cheaper. 
 Councilmember Zegerman said he just wanted to be sure on the costs. He said in 
the next 6 months they can do a lot of leg work, and they could work on the proposals and 
plans.  
 Councilmember Gantt asked how long he would want to wait after Holly Springs 
containerizes to get their feedback. 
 Councilmember Zegerman said he would want to ask them how things are going 
after a couple of months. He said if things can be done quicker that’s good. He said they can 
execute once they have all the data that they need. Additionally, he asked if there was a way 
GFL could provide a smaller bin for yard waste, and a bigger bin for recycling. 
 Director Mullis said he could bring that up, but he said he does not think we should 
use a smaller bin for yard waste. 
 Councilmember Zegerman said he was concerned about having three large bins 
outside every home, especially smaller ones. 
 Councilmember Gantt said he would like to have something in the upcoming budget 
regarding this. 
 Director Mullis said they need to look at if land needs to be purchased for something 
like a convenience center. 
 Councilmember Zegerman said this is an example of a lot of unknowns in this 
situation. He said they may could do things in stages, but they need to plan. 
 Director Mullis said there is an urgency with this, because they need a place to take 
it. He said they are prepared to come back to them as soon as they can with some options 
and continue discussions. 
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[ADJOURNMENT] 
 Mayor Gilbert thanked everyone and declared the meeting adjourned at 5:19 p.m.  
 

 
Jacques K. Gilbert 

Apex, Mayor  
 
 

Allen Coleman, CMC, NCCCC 
Apex, Town Clerk  
 
Submitted for approval by Apex Town Clerk Allen Coleman.  
 
Minutes approved on 12th of January, 2024 (CN7). 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 


